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continued down a few more drops 
and climbdowns, stopping at yet 
another drop, having pushed the 
cave to 249 meters long and 113 
meters deep. Shannon, Dan, and 
Philip hiked around in the same 
area (Miramar nuevo), but didn’t 
find anything. Vince and Peter drove 
back to the area around Plan de 
Juárez below Xilitla, driving through 
tierra Blanca and stopping to look 
at Sumidero de tlaletla [see AMCS 
Activities Newsletter 19, pages 18–19]. 
they also looked at a stream sink 
against a large headwall, but it 
was mostly choked. On the drive 
back to Uxtuapan they picked up a 
roof-load of local kids who showed 
them two pits, one of which turned 
out to be Sótano de la Pared de 
Piedra, explored by Marion Smith 
in 1990. the other one was in a big 
sink that looked quite good, leading 
to a promising pit entrance. they 
continued driving farther down the 
mountain through Cruztitla and on 
to the road to la tinaja, along which 
there are great views of Xilitla and 
Arroyo Seco, though the locals there 
knew of no caves. the road joined 
the road to ixtacapa, and they turned 
left and continued down to the valley 
floor. Where the road crosses Arroyo 
Seco they parked and hiked up the 

canyon to search for resurgence 
caves. After 1.35 kilometers, an 
inviting entrance 4 meters off the 
canyon floor was found. It seemed 
to be a wet-weather resurgence and 
contained bats, but lacking lamps 
they did not enter it.

the next day Jean, Heather, and 
Gustavo explored the big sink near 
Uxtuapan that Peter and vince had 
been shown the day before, nam-
ing it Cueva de la Asesina. it has 
two separate pits that may connect 
via a high lead. Dan, Philip, and 
vince returned to Cilantro, where 
they descended a blind pit to the 
bottom of the cave. in an effort to 
find a continuation, Philip led both 

Heather levy and Jean Krejca in 
Cueva de Cándido. Peter Sprouse.

a climb out of the final pit’s far side 
and an awkward traverse over the 
top of it, but neither led to anything. 
They surveyed a final three shots 
and derigged the cave on the way 
out. Peter, Shannon, and Mark went 
to Puerto de Belén to look at pits 
found in 2004. First they went east to 
Sótano de Meloxco, which Shannon 
rigged but quickly abandoned when 
he was attacked by wasps and stung 
numerous times. A local resident 
named Paciano showed them two 
more pits nearby, the first of which 
they named Sótano de Paciano. it 
had drops of 20, 7, and 3 meters. A 
bit farther north was another pit that 
seemed to be a 10-meter drop leading 
to a sloping floor, but Shannon was 
attacked by wasps again, bringing 
his sting total to seventeen for the 
day, so it too was abandoned. On 
the way back toward Xilitla they 
stopped at the house of leonardo 
Hernández to leave a copy of the 
map of Sistema Huatecán, which 
he had helped survey four years 
earlier. then they went to a pit that 
he had shown to Peter in 2004, lo-
cated nearby on a ridge that affords 
a great view of Xilitla. it has a steep 
dirt ramp leading down into a rift, 
then drops free to a trash-covered 
floor. They rescued a turtle from the 
bottom, inspiring the name Sótano 
de la tortuga.

On november 22, Jean, Phil-
ip, Gustavo, and Gustavo’s 

friend Pepe, a jeweler from Mexico 
City, went to visit a cave north of 
Aquismón that had been partially 


